MINUTES
TOWN OF THOMPSON
ORDINANCE REVIEW COMMITTEE SPECIAL MEETING

THURSDAY, JUNE 8, 2017 @ 7:00 AM

MERRILL SENEY COMMUNITY ROOM – TOWN HALL

PRESENT:   Charles Paquette, Al Landry, Joann Hall, Celeste Guimont, Dick Trudeau, First Selectman Ken Beausoleil

Charles Paquette called the meeting to order at 7:05 AM

1) Accept Minutes of September 29th, 2016 Meeting
A Motion was made by Joann Hall to approve the Minutes, seconded by Dick Trudeau.  All in favor, Motion passed.  Al Landry abstained from voting as he has not read the Minutes.

2) Discuss Proposed Fracking Ordinance

Donna emailed committee members the proposed ordinance to review prior to the meeting. Brief discussion ensued.  First Selectman Ken Beausoleil  stated this proposed ordinance was brought to our attention by the Conservation Commission, notably Carolyn Werge, the Conservation Officer. The proposed ordinance prohibits the storage, disposal, or use of waste from oil & gas exploration or extraction activities. The State of CT. currently has a moratorium  in place that ends June 30th, so we need to act fast.  Neighboring towns have already adopted ordinances that are currently in place.  This proposed ordinance is a copy of Woodstock’s ordinance with revisions. Al Landry stated this is a huge amount of toxic waste we’re talking about, we can’t take a chance, we have to act fast.  In reviewing  the proposed ordinance, in “Section 1-Definitions” the definition of “Application: the physical act of placing, spreading, or allowing natural gas waste or oil waste on any road or real property located within the Town of Thompson” the verbiage “or allowing” was added to the definition. In “Section 2-Prohibitions, an item number “E” was added with the verbiage “E. These prohibitions apply to private property owners”.   Dick Trudeau stated in “Section 4-Penalties”  the fine should go in the Fee &/or Fine Schedule in the Ordinance Book, & the violation fee should be raised. Member discussion followed & members agreed.
A Motion was made by Al Landry to send the proposed Fracking Ordinance to the Board of Selectmen for review & action, discussion regarding fee amount ensued,…increase the fine amount to $5,000.00 per day & move the fine to the Fee &/or Fine Schedule in the Ordinance Book, seconded by Dick Trudeau.  All in favor, Motion carries.
Members would like Donna to assign the proposed ordinance a number accordingly, add the minor revisions, & forward to the Board of Selectmen for review & action.
3) Discuss Status of Pending Ordinances sent to the Board of Selectmen for action
a) #10-008 Civil Preparedness Emergency Management Agency

b) #10-012 Thompson Constables

c) #10-053 Control of Livestock

d) #10-054 Control of Dogs and Dog Waste

Celeste Guimont asked the First Selectman Ken Beausoleil what is holding up these pending ordinances from going to Town Meeting & getting adopted, another year is passing by, it’s very frustrating, these should be presented at the next Town Meeting. First Selectmen Ken Beausoleil updated committee members on the status of these pending ordinances. Item #a & item #b the Board of Selectmen can’t agree on, even though they’ve already been critiqued by the ORC & Emergency Management Director Steve Benoit.  Item #c.-#10-053 Control of Livestock, the Town is currently in a lawsuit involving livestock & a Town employee.  Item #d-Control of Dogs and Dog Waste, this one is not a priority.
4) Discuss Status of Proposed Changes to #10-005 Budget Ordinance ~ Any Update?

This proposal regarding the budget was for example if the government portion of the budget was approved by the townspeople by vote, then it would stand & could not be cut further by the Board of Finance, only the unapproved portion of the budget could be cut further.  Celeste Guimont asked First Selectman Ken Beausoleil if he’s gotten any information back from Town Council Atty. Bill St. Onge, or if this proposal could be done as a resolution? First Selectmen Ken Beausoleil stated Atty. St. Onge has been extremely busy with various court cases against the Town, & the proposal basically cannot be done as a resolution.  So this one we are still awaiting an answer from Town Council.  Joann Hall & Celeste Guimont stated it’s very frustrating, we can’t seem to get answers, & the work the committee does do just sits in limbo.
5) Status of current Code of Ordinance booklet & upload to Town webpage

Donna is approximately 90% complete with all the adopted revisions, etc. , she basically just has to reformat the booklet adding the “History Index” that the Town Clerk created for the book. Once completed she’ll hand out to Town Clerk, who is required to mail to Secretary of State, & all ORC members, the Board of Selectmen, etc.  The booklet will eventually be uploaded to the Town webpage.  Committee members prefer a hard copy over an electronic copy.
6) Update: create Ordinance History Book & insert history index guide into the current Code of Ordinance booklet

Donna hasn’t had time to work on the proposed Ordinance History Book.  Town Clerk Renee Waldron has been an immense help in compiling & creating the Index for the Code of Ordinances. She has offered to help with the compilation of ordinances that will create the History Book as well.  Donna will meet with Renee to go over the project so she can begin working on it whilst she has the time. Committee members & Donna are extremely grateful for Renee’s assistance.
7) Citizen’s Comments – None

8) Member’s Comments

· Al Landry stated there have been citizen’s at various town meetings  concerned with the fracturing taking place in other states & concerned over the toxic waste being dumped in our state,

· Celeste Guimont requested Donna email the meeting Minutes when they’re completed & not wait until the next meeting to send out.

9) Other Business – None

10) Adjourn

A Motion was made by Dick Trudeau to adjourn the meeting at 7:56 AM, seconded by Celeste Guimont.  All in favor, Motion carries.

Respectfully Submitted,

Donna M. Hall,
Recording Secretary

